

LECTURE

DELIVERED OCTOBER 7, 2015

No. 1266 | DECEMBER 18, 2015

Nuclear Deterrence in the Context of the European Security Crisis and Beyond

Mark B. Schneider, PhD

Abstract: 2014 was a major turning point in European history. Russia invaded and annexed Crimea and immediately engaged in an expanded "hybrid" war in Eastern Ukraine with the objective of extending Russian control. There is increasing recognition in the West that Russian aggression, linked with Russia's nuclear capability, poses a real danger—especially in light of the fact that Russian nuclear doctrine allows for the first use of nuclear weapons in limited conventional wars. U.S. and NATO senior officials have voiced concerns about Russia's aggressive rhetoric and actions. An enormous disparity between U.S. and Russian efforts to modernize their respective nuclear forces further exacerbates the situation. While Russia expands its nuclear forces, the U.S. continues to make reductions in its own nuclear capability. The U.S. needs to end these reductions, take a firmer line against Russian military expansion, and increase the readiness and availability of existent nuclear capabilities. These changes would cost little or nothing but would help to ensure that Russia does not obtain a substantial nuclear advantage prior to the availability of modernized U.S. nuclear forces.

Legacy Soviet attitudes toward the West have always shaped Russian foreign and defense policy. Vladimir Putin replaced Boris Yeltsin's stance that Russia had no enemies with the rather paranoid view that the U.S., NATO, and Japan are Russia's enemies and that the U.S. is seeking the destruction of Russia.¹ Putin has characterized the collapse of the Soviet Union as "the greatest geopolitical catastrophe" of the 20th century.² As Russian expatriate Alexei Bayer observes, Putin's Russia is "bursting with negative energy, hatred of the outside world and enthusiasm for confrontation."³ Putin's actions are aimed at, to the extent possible, reestablishing imperial

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/hl1266

The Heritage Foundation

214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE Washington, DC 20002 (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

KEY POINTS

- New START is the worst arms control agreement in over 30 years. Under New START, the U.S. is making effectively unilateral reduction in the context of no significant nuclear modernization.
- While the Obama Administration has changed its views about the Russian threat, its nuclear modernization plans are essentially the same as those adopted in 2010–2011, a period in which the Administration was in denial about the seriousness of the Russian nuclear threat.
- Russia has a monopoly on battlefield nuclear weapons, naval tactical nuclear weapons, and intermediate-range groundlaunched missiles. The U.S. presently has no programs to deter the use of these weapons.
- Russia's recreation of pre-INF Treaty capabilities has direct implications for the European crisis. Russia has a ten-to-one numerical advantage and has retained all types of Cold War nuclear weapons.

domination over the former Soviet Union and former Warsaw Pact states—by force if necessary.⁴

The sovereignty of three NATO republics, Latvia, Lithuania and Estonia, is under attack by Russia.5 Amazingly, this is taking place while Putin is trying to end Western sanctions imposed as a result of his aggression against Ukraine. In July 2015, Russian pressure against the Baltic republics escalated to the extent that a squadron-sized unit generated threats requiring a response by NATO aircraft.6 (Soon after, NATO announced that it was cutting air defense interceptors protecting the Baltic republics by 50 percent.⁷) Additionally, Russia now claims the entire Arctic Ocean and is reactivating Soviet-era Arctic military bases to enforce this claim.8 Russia's perceived enemies in the Arctic are NATO states with claims to portions of the Arctic Ocean. Russia has become involved in an air war in Syria aimed at keeping Bashar al-Assad in power, not fighting the so-called Islamic State.

Russia's Increased Aggression

The year 2014 was a major turning point in European history. Russia invaded and annexed Crimea and immediately engaged in an expanded "hybrid" war in Eastern Ukraine with the objective of extending Russian control and, probably, creating a land bridge to Crimea. Former Secretary of State Hillary Clinton compared Putin's actions to "what Hitler did back in the 30s," noting that his excuse of protecting ethnic Russians was the same rationale that Hitler used with regard to Germans. Leon Aron, Director of Russian Studies at the American Enterprise Institute, has astutely observed that Putin's "language [is] eerily similar to that of the early Mussolini and Hitler[.] Russia was imagined as never wrong but perennially wronged by the Western democracies." ¹⁰

Putin has claimed that he can capture five NATO capitals by force in two days. In 2014, Putin said that Russia could alone "strangle" all of NATO. There is now a risk that Russia may attack a weak NATO state. However, while Russia can probably seize three NATO capitals in two days, it cannot hold them against a NATO counter-attack unless it uses nuclear weapons. Russia certainly cannot "strangle" NATO without using nuclear weapons. According to NATO's Secretary General, Jens Stoltenberg, "We are responding and we are doing so by implementing the biggest reinforcement of collective defence since the end of the Cold War." While this is true, the current NATO approach to conventional defense

may not be adequate to deter Putin because it is not being forward-deployed, thus creating the opportunity for a quick territorial grab. Significantly, NATO has done nothing to enhance nuclear deterrence.¹⁴

There is increasing recognition in the West that Russian aggression, when linked with Russian nuclear capability and its views concerning the use of nuclear weapons, poses a very real danger. Russian nuclear doctrine allows for the first use of nuclear weapons in limited conventional wars.¹⁵ Russian nuclear doctrine was personally developed by Vladimir Putin when he was Secretary of the Russian National Security Council, and he signed it into law as Acting President in 2000.16 Today, he personally presides over large Russian strategic nuclear exercises.¹⁷ Putin bases his nuclear doctrine upon the theory that first use of nuclear weapons by Russia will result not in a nuclear war but in a Russian victory because NATO will back down.18 Talk of "nuclear zero" in the West encourages this view. When Russia introduced the first use of nuclear weapons into a theater conventional war exercise (Zapad [West]-1999), Russian Defense Minister Marshal Igor Sergeyev said, "Our Army was forced to launch nuclear strikes first which enabled it to achieve a breakthrough in the theater situation."19 In 2009, the Commander of the Strategic Missile Troops, Lieutenant General Andrey Shvaychenko, declared, "In a conventional war, they [Russia's nuclear ICBMs] ensure that the opponent is forced to cease hostilities, on advantageous conditions for Russia, by means of single or multiple preventive strikes against the aggressors' most important facilities."20 He is literally saying that a conventional war is one in which "single or multiple" nuclear intercontinental ballistic missile (ICBM) strikes can occur. In the next sentence General Shvaychenko defines nuclear war as "an initial massive nuclear missile strike and subsequent multiple and single nuclear missile strikes."21 Also in 2009, Sergei Patruschev, Secretary of the Russian National Security Council, stated that nuclear weapons could be used "not only in large-scale wars, but also in regional or even a local one.... There is also a multiple-options provision for use of nuclear weapons depending on the situation and intentions of the potential enemy."22 In September 2014, Interfax reported that former Chief of the General Staff and Deputy National Security Council Secretary General of the Army (ret.) Yury Baluyevsky stated that "conditions for pre-emptive nuclear strikes...is contained in classified policy documents."23

Russia has been making high-level nuclear threats since 2007, but in 2014–2015 it shifted from threats of a nuclear response (or preemptive attack) in response to "aggression" to nuclear threats in support of Russian aggression in Ukraine.²⁴ Russia also conducted a substantial number of well-publicized nuclear exercises in 2014–2015.²⁵

U.S. and NATO Reaction to Russian Aggression

U.S. and NATO senior officials have voiced concerns about Russian aggressive rhetoric and actions. For example, according to Secretary of Defense Ashton Carter, "Moscow's nuclear sabre-rattling raises questions about Russia's commitment to strategic stability and causes us...to wonder whether...they share the profound caution...that world leaders in the nuclear age have shown over decades to the brandishing of nuclear weapons."26 Deputy Secretary of Defense Bob Work and then-Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff Admiral James Winnefeld told the House Armed Services Committee, "[W]e face the hard reality that Russia and China are rapidly modernizing their already-capable nuclear arsenals, and North Korea continues to develop nuclear weapons and the means to deliver them against the continental United States."27 They also observed that the Russian view that "they can control escalation through the use of nuclear weapons is literally playing with fire."28 In his confirmation hearings for the chairmanship of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, General Joseph F. Dunford Jr. noted, "If you want to talk about a nation that could pose an existential threat to the United States, I'd have to point to Russia."29 General Paul Selva, at his confirmation hearing for the position of Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, stated he "would put the threats to this nation in the following order: Russia, China, Iran, North Korea, and all of the organizations that have grown around ideology that was articulated by al Qaeda."30 NATO's Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg recently stated:

Russia's recent use of nuclear rhetoric, exercises and operations are deeply troubling. As are concerns regarding its compliance with the Intermediate Nuclear Forces Treaty.

President Putin's admission that he considered putting Russia's nuclear forces on alert while Russia was annexing Crimea is but one example. Russia has also significantly increased the scale, number and range of provocative flights by nuclear-capable bombers across much of the globe. From Japan to Gibraltar. From Crete to California. And from the Baltic Sea to the Black Sea.

Russian officials announced plans to base modern nuclear-capable missile systems in Kaliningrad. And they claim that Russia has the right to deploy nuclear forces to Crimea.

This will fundamentally change the balance of security in Europe.

We learned during the Cold War that when it comes to nuclear weapons, caution, predictability and transparency are vital.

Russia's nuclear sabre-rattling is unjustified, destabilizing and dangerous.³¹

This is an amazing consensus, particularly when viewed in the light of the rosy illusions about Russia that have dominated the past 20 years of U.S. and NATO defense policy. For example, the U.S. 2010 *Nuclear Posture Review Report* stated, "[T]he nature of the U.S.-Russia relationship has changed fundamentally since the days of the Cold War.... Russia and the United States are no longer adversaries, and prospects for military confrontation have declined dramatically."³²

U.S. Nuclear Deterrence Policy

There are strong indications that the Obama Administration has increased priority for nuclear deterrent forces in light of Russia's aggressive behavior. However, there is still an enormous disparity between U.S. efforts and those of Russia and China with respect to nuclear modernization, not to mention the difference between their force expansion and U.S. reductions in nuclear capability.

The U.S. currently does not plan to replace the existing elements of the U.S. nuclear triad until they are 40–80 years of age.³³ This is dangerous because a large part of the U.S. deterrent will reach this age within 15 years. It is also uncertain whether or not all elements of the existing force can survive this long and still be effective. Between 2021 and 2035 planned modernization of U.S. strategic forces will cost "approximately 3.4% of our current, topline

defense budget."³⁴ This level of spending is hardly appropriate for countering an "existential threat" to the U.S. Until 2021, there will be no procurement of modernized systems. This is clearly not the case in Russia, China, Iran, or North Korea.³⁵ While the Obama Administration has apparently shifted its views about the Russian threat, the actual nuclear force modernization plans are essentially the same as those adopted in 2010–2011, a period in which the Obama Administration was in complete denial about the seriousness of the Russian nuclear threat.

Financial limits, arms control policies, and ideological factors will constrain the performance of planned U.S. replacement systems despite the widespread expectation that once built, these systems will serve effectively for many decades. Moreover, planned U.S. modernization is distant and only partial. This modernization will consist of a Trident replacement submarine, a new nuclear-capable bomber, a nuclear cruise missile, and a Minuteman III replacement (apparently a 1970 vintage Minuteman III with a new first stage).³⁶ All of these systems are to enter service between 2027 and 2031. In order to reduce costs, the Trident replacement submarine will use some technology from the old Trident submarine and the current Virginia class submarine.³⁷ Additionally, there is no program yet to create a new ballistic missile for the Trident replacement submarine. The Long Range Strike Bomber (LRS-B) now planned for 2025 (nuclear capability two years later) will *not* have the same capabilities as the so-called 2018 bomber, which was terminated by the Obama Administration in 2009.³⁸ Except for nuclear effects (electromagnetic pulse or EMP) hardening and the nuclear weapons it will carry, the LRS-B will be basically a conventional bomber. The Air Force "family of systems" approach to the new bomber will depend upon the capabilities of other aircraft to allow it to perform its mission.³⁹ This does not appear to be applicable to the nuclear mission. (The other aircraft will not likely be nuclear hardened or have the necessary range to support the nuclear deterrent mission.) Under the current program, even if the U.S. actually builds the 80-100 LRS-B the Air Force is now planning, the entire U.S. bomber force is likely to eventually decline to 80-100 bombers and not all of them will be combat coded.⁴⁰ The only question is how soon this will happen. The recent Air Force statement that the LRS-B will be in production for 25 years suggests a very low production rate of 3-4 per year.

The number of ballistic missile submarines will decline to 12 (temporarily to 10)⁴¹ from a Cold War peak of about 40. This is being done at a time when the Russians are claiming to have made a substantial advance in submarine detection.⁴² The limited scope of the U.S. modernization program will likely result in general Russian technical superiority by 2030.

Russia and China clearly pose the most serious of the existing nuclear threats to the U.S. and our allies. They are now deploying new ICBMs, new submarine-launched ballistic missiles (SLBMs), new ballistic missile submarines, and new nuclear air-launched cruise missiles (ALCMs).43 Both are developing still newer ICBMs, newer ballistic missile submarines, and new bombers, including new stealth bombers.44 Russia and China are developing and deploying new nuclear weapons apparently with the assistance of hydronuclear testing. 45 Both have no interest in post-New START arms control reductions or, in the case of China, any nuclear reductions at all except those by the U.S. Russia and China are also modernizing their non-strategic nuclear weapons.46 The objective of Russian nuclear modernization programs is invariably to create better and more lethal systems.

Russian and Chinese Nuclear Policies

Both Russia and China are modernizing their air defense systems and creating missile defenses.⁴⁷ The Russian programs in strategic missile defense are about ten times more ambitious than U.S. programs, and they are aimed at defending against the U.S., not rogue states. 48 China has also announced it is going to deploy missile defenses, although it has not provided details.⁴⁹ Both Russia and China have large and capable defenses against air attack.50 The U.S. has virtually none. The U.S. is apparently doing nothing to counter Russian missile defense activities—there are certainly no announced U.S. programs for countermeasures. The nuclear weapons reductions now undertaken by the Obama Administration increase our vulnerability to advanced missile defenses. While the announced bomber force modernization program—if it really goes forward—will increase our capability against Russian and Chinese air defenses, it will not do so until after 2027.

Russia. Announced Russian strategic nuclear modernization programs now include:

- A new road-mobile and silo-based Topol-M Variant 2 (SS-27 Mod 1) ICBM.⁵¹
- A new SS-27 Mod 2 derivative with a Multiple Independently-targetable Re-entry Vehicle (MIRV) payload that the Russians call the RS-24.⁵²
- A new MIRVed (six warhead) Bulava-30 SLBM.⁵³
- A new Borey-class ballistic missile submarine (SSBN) carrying the Bulava-30.⁵⁴
- A new long-range stealthy strategic nuclear cruise missile designated the KH-102.⁵⁵
- Modernization of Blackjack (Tu-160) and Tu-95 heavy bombers.⁵⁶
- The development and deployment of the new Sarmat heavy ICBM with a mammoth 10 tons of throw-weight (which will reportedly carry 10 heavy and 15 medium nuclear warheads) in 2018-2020.⁵⁷
- Development and deployment of a new railmobile ICBM in 2018–2020.⁵⁸
- Development and deployment of a new "ICBM" called the RS-26 Rubezh, in reality, an intermediate-range missile, by 2015–2016.
- Development of a "fifth-generation" missile submarine to carry ballistic and cruise missiles.⁶⁰
- Development of a new stealthy heavy bomber (the Pac DA) which will carry cruise missiles and reportedly hypersonic missiles.⁶¹
- According to President Putin, new nuclear systems yet to be announced.⁶² One of these may be the just announced program to acquire at least 50 new versions of the Tu-160 strategic bomber.⁶³
- An unidentified second type of liquid-fuel ICBM.⁶⁴

Russia is now violating the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty by testing an intermediate-range cruise missile.⁶⁵ Through a combination of violations and circumventions, Russia appears to be recreating the intermediate-range and shorter-range ground-launched missile strike capability that existed before the INF Treaty.⁶⁶ This has direct implications for the current European security crisis, particularly when viewed in light of the enormous Russian tactical nuclear capability. Russia has a ten-to-one numerical advantage and, unlike the U.S., has retained essentially all types of Cold War tactical nuclear weapons.⁶⁷

China. The 2015 Pentagon report on Chinese military power states that China "is developing and testing several new classes and variants of offensive missiles, including hypersonic glide vehicles...[and] continues to modernize its nuclear forces by enhancing its silo-based intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs) and adding more survivable, mobile delivery systems." According to this report, the new nuclear-armed ICBMs and SLBMs now being deployed are:

- Two silo-based variants of the large CSS-4 (DF-5)—the improved Mod 2 and the MIRVed Mod-3.⁶⁹
- The road-mobile DF-31 and DF-31A (CSS-10 Mod 1 and 2) ICBMs.⁷⁰
- The new JL-2 SLBM carried by the type 094 submarine is now becoming operational.⁷¹ Four of eight planned type 094 submarines are now operational.⁷²

China has a number of strategic nuclear systems under development:

- Reportedly tested an improved ICBM called the DF-31B;⁷³
- Developing and reportedly testing the large 10 warhead DF-41 mobile ICBM;⁷⁴
- Developing a new type 096 ballistic missile submarine;⁷⁵ and
- Reportedly developing a MIRVed SLBM sometimes referred to as a variant of the JL-2 or the JL-3.⁷⁶

The Chinese Air Force has nuclear-capable H-6 bombers and is introducing an improved H-6K bomber which carries a long-range nuclear-capable cruise missile.⁷⁷ There are also reports of Chinese development of stealth bombers.⁷⁸

U.S. Nuclear Policy Moving in Wrong Direction

The U.S. is now reducing its strategic forces; Russia is doing the opposite. We are now more than halfway through the New START reduction period and Russia has increased the number of its strategic nuclear weapons as it announced it would do in 2011.79 New START is the worst arms control agreement in more than 30 years. It is riddled with loopholes which allow far more nuclear weapons than the supposed New START limit of 1,550 deployed warheads.80 Sputnik News says Russia will have 2,100 actual strategic nuclear warheads under New START limits.81 The liberal Federation of American Scientists says the actual number will be 2,500 by 2025.82 Russia has just announced that it is acquiring at least 50 modernized Tu-160 cruise-missilecarrying bombers.83 This will add at least another 600 warheads since each Tu-160 carries 12 cruise missiles. Thus, we are looking at 3,100 or possibly even more Russian strategic nuclear warheads by 2025-2027.

We do not know how many strategic nuclear warheads the Obama Administration plans to deploy but it is not going to be 3,000 or likely even near 2,000. The reductions the U.S. is making under New START are effectively unilateral and in the context of no significant U.S. nuclear modernization. U.S. nuclear bomber capability is seriously eroding and, best case, will continue to do so until about 2027. The U.S. nuclear ALCM reportedly may not be supportable much longer.84 Even if it is, it will face advanced Russian interceptors: the SA-20, an improved version of the SA-12, and the much improved S-400 system. The U.S. nuclear ALCM could possibly face an even greater threat from China. The U.S. nuclear ALCM dates from 1981. Even in the 1980s it was not regarded as good enough to deal with the SA-10 (S-300) system of that era.85 The B-2 bomber force is very limited in number and has no standoff nuclear capability. The Obama program will not even provide it with a nuclear glide bomb capability.

The U.S. is also in the process of administering self-inflicted wounds. In 2013, the Obama Administration rejected "minimum deterrence" and concluded that the U.S. needed to maintain "significant" counterforce capability (i.e., the ability to destroy military targets). §6 Yet the first major decision made by the Obama Administration after this report was issued was to turn a "significant" (if not completely

adequate) bomber delivered counterforce capability against hard and deeply buried military targets (HDBTs) into an insignificant one. This is risky because HDBTs are extremely important targets for deterrence purposes. They protect adversary leadership; nuclear, chemical, and biological weapons; and ballistic missiles.⁸⁷

We are losing most of our bomber capability against critical hard and deeply buried targets. Bombers are now the best weapons we have against HDBTs and there are no programs to compensate for this loss in capability with the enhancement of ballistic missile capability. (Indeed, the programs to life-extend the higher yield warheads for U.S. ballistic missiles have been delayed five years.)88 This development is a direct result of flawed arms control policies and the enormous cost increase resulting from a moratorium on nuclear testing which now provides an excuse to reduce our capabilities. The U.S. is observing a nuclear testing moratorium while Russia and China apparently covertly test nuclear weapons.89 The moratorium is creating doubts about the reliability of our nuclear weapons stockpile.90 Because of liberal ideology, the U.S. is increasing its costs while reducing the number of types and, possibly, the reliability of its nuclear weapons. The impact of this has been most severe on nuclear weapons designed to destroy HDBTs or those that have the best capabilities against them.

According to Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense Elaine Bunn, U.S. "strategy, when completed decades from now, would result in five types of warhead designs in place of the twelve unique warhead types in today's active nuclear weapons stockpile."91 The reason for this reduction is the large cost increase that results from the inability to test the nuclear warhead due to life-extension programs. Thanks to the testing moratorium, things that should be cheap and easy have become complicated and costly. The U.S. is not funding life extension of the B-61 Mod 11 earth penetrator warhead (designed against hard and deeply buried targets); the B-83 bomb (a "megaton-class weapon" and our best general use weapon against hard and deeply buried facilities); and all of the higher yield versions of the B-61 bomb. 92 Absent earth penetration, yield is the critical factor in destroying HDBTs.93 Thus, there will be a serious reduction in U.S. capability against HDBTs if the Obama Administration goes forward with the existing plan.

Russia Shows Signs of Continuing Aggression

There is a growing body of disturbing evidence that Russia is preparing for a major war. Russian military exercises and what Russia calls "snap drills" have reached astounding levels, an announced 4,000 planned in 2015, including 120 involving the ICBM force.94 The most alarming aspect of its nuclear first use policy is Russia's characterization of this strategy as "de-escalation" of a conflict. Recently, the Obama Administration has recognized that this is very dangerous. According to Deputy Secretary Work and then-Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff Admiral James Winnefeld, "Russian military doctrine includes what some have called an 'escalate to de-escalate' strategy-a strategy that purportedly seeks to dees calate a conventional conflict through coercive threats, including limited nuclear use." Work and Winnefeld categorize this strategy as "playing with fire."95 If Putin miscalculates and invades a weak NATO state, we will likely face nuclear threats from Russia and, possibly, the first nuclear weapons use since World War II, a threat highlighted in February 2015 by NATO Deputy Military Commander, Lieutenant General Sir Adrian Bradshaw.⁹⁶

"Global norms" against nuclear weapons use are not likely to be any more effective in constraining Putin's actions than "global norms" against invading other countries and annexing their territory. The modernization asymmetry and the ten-to-one Russian advantage in tactical nuclear weapons are not even the biggest problems the U.S. faces. Thanks to ill-advised arms control agreements, Russia now has a monopoly on battlefield nuclear weapons, naval tactical nuclear weapons, and, quite soon, intermediate-range ground-launched missiles. With what will the U.S. deter the use of these weapons? There are no real programs to support this objective. U.S. dual-capable fighter aircraft in Europe are at low readiness according to NATO.97 The nuclear capable F-35 will not be operational until 2024.98 This will be the only U.S. non-strategic nuclear capability. The nuclear submarine-launched cruise missile capability was killed by the Obama Administration in the 2010 Nuclear Posture Review. Deputy Secretary Work and then-Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff Admiral Winnefeld, were correct in their assessment that "our nuclear forces help convince potential adversaries that they cannot escalate their

way out of failed conventional aggression." However, it takes the right types of nuclear forces to best accomplish this objective. For ideological reasons, the U.S. is not buying the right type of capability, even in a number of instances where the cost is literally zero.

What the U.S. Should Do

Enhancing its deterrent against Russian aggression, particularly the nuclear component, is critical. Taking real steps to preserve the nuclear triad is an important first step. However, this alone is not sufficient. Under the current U.S. nuclear modernization program, the U.S. nuclear deterrent will continue to decline until at least 2027. Does the U.S. have other options? Yes, and a number of them are essentially cost-free. The 2010 Nuclear Posture Review stated that it was U.S. policy that the "United States will retain the ability to 'upload' some nuclear warheads as a technical hedge against any future problems with U.S. delivery systems or warheads, or as a result of a fundamental deterioration of the security environment."100 In testimony supporting New START, Principal Deputy Under Secretary of Defense James N. Miller said that the "United States will retain the ability to 'upload' large numbers of additional nuclear warheads on both bombers and strategic missiles deployed under New START."101

If the Obama Administration has followed through on this promise there should be significant upload potential available at no additional cost. Putin's aggression in the Ukraine and his threats against NATO states have certainly deteriorated the security environment. There are a number of zero cost or near-zero cost actions the U.S. can undertake between now and 2027:

- 1. Stop the reduction of U.S. strategic nuclear systems under New START and **inform** Russia that unless it terminates its aggression in Ukraine the U.S. will withdraw from New START and reload its strategic nuclear forces up to Clinton Administration levels;
- **2. Increase** the readiness of its dual-capable fighter aircraft (DCA) deployed in Europe to deliver nuclear weapons;
- **3. Accelerate** the availability of nuclear capability on the F-35;

- **4. Create** the U.S. equivalent of the U.K.'s "non-strategic" Trident missile capability; and
- **5. Increase** the maximum yield of the life-extended version of the B-61 to the maximum current yield of the B-61 bombs, thus enhancing U.S. capabilities against hard and deeply buried targets.

The cost of reloading available non-deployed nuclear warheads will be about the same as the current program of removing them to comply with New START. Increasing DCA readiness merely means shifting training priorities. An earlier availability date for a nuclear F-35 will force expenditures earlier than the current program but probably would have little impact on total cost. A non-strategic version of the Trident warhead can easily be created as part of the life-extension program at virtually no additional cost. This would require developing the option of exploding only the primary or fission trigger of a thermonuclear weapon. The U.K. sub-strategic Trident, according to the Federation of American Scientists, can achieve low yields "by choosing to detonate a warhead's unboosted primary, which would produce a yield of 1 kiloton or less, or by choosing to detonate the boosted primary, which would produce a yield of approximately a few kilotons."102 According to David Yost of the Naval Post Graduate School, the French have exercised this option.¹⁰³ Life extending a higher yield version of the B-61 would have essentially no extra cost compared to the current program.

These changes would increase the U.S. deterrent capability, particularly against Russia and China. While these changes in the U.S. nuclear program would cost little or nothing, the effect of these changes would help to ensure that Russia will not obtain a substantial nuclear advantage prior to the availability of modernized U.S. nuclear forces after 2027. These measures would also negate the effectiveness of Russian and Chinese improvements in their ballistic missile defense capability without requiring expensive programs for countermeasures. Enhanced readiness of tactical nuclear weapons and a sub-strategic Trident would enhance the U.S. ability to respond in kind to a limited nuclear attack by Russia, thus making it more difficult for Putin to believe that there would be no response to a precision low-yield nuclear weapons attack.

The zero or near-zero cost options outlined above will not resolve all problems. For example, the U.S. needs to develop hypersonic weapons with both conventional and nuclear-strike capability. It also needs missile and bomber defenses designed against Russian and Chinese weapons systems, as well as survivable nuclear cruise missiles (submarine-launched and ground-launched) to deter the massive Russian tactical nuclear capability. Failure to develop these capabilities could tempt Putin to launch an attack on a weak NATO state backed up by the threat of nuclear escalation.

-Mark B. Schneider, PhD, is a Senior Analyst for the National Institute for Public Policy and a former senior official in the U.S. Department of Defense.

Endnotes

- 1. Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russia Prepares for War with the US and NATO, While Lacking Resources," Eurasia Daily Monitor, Vol. 10, No. 48 (March 14, 2013), http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=40592&tx_ttnews%5BbackPid%5D=7#.VhbWeE3Ivow (accessed October 14, 2015), and Konstantin Kosachev, "Kosachev 'Pleased' With Duma Document on START Treaty Ratification," Moscow Ekho Moskvy Online, January 8, 2011 (Translated by World News Connection. The Obama Administration has eliminated public access to World News Connection.).
- 2. "Putin Deplores Collapse of USSR," BBC, April 25, 2005, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/4480745.stm (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 3. Alexei Bayer, "Prepare for War, Not Peace," *The Moscow Times*, June 8, 2014, http://www.the moscowtimes.com/opinion/article/prepare-for-war-not-peace/501720.html (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 4. David M. Herszenhorn, "What Is Putin's 'New Russia'?" *The New York Times*, April 18, 2014, http://www.nytimes.com/2014/04/19/world/europe/what-is-putins-new-russia.html?_r=0 (accessed October 14, 2015).
- Agnia Grigas, "How Russia Sees Baltic Sovereignty," The Moscow Times, July 15, 2015, http://www.themoscowtimes.com/opinion/article/how-russia-sees-baltic-sovereignty/525643.html (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 6. Larisa Brown, "The Moment RAF Intercept TEN Russian Jets in a Single Mission Over Baltic Airspace as Putin's Sabre Rattling Increases," *The Daily Mail*, July 30, 2015, http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-3180004/ Sharp-rise-number-times-RAF-jets-scrambled-intercept-Russian-fighters-including-10-one- (accessed October 14, 2015), and "NATO Jets Intercept 12 Russian Military Aircraft near Latvia," *Charter* '97, July 29, 2015, http://charter97.org/en/news/2015/7/29/162100/ (accessed October 14, 2015).
- "NATO Halves Baltic Air Policing Mission," Agence France-Presse, August 4, 2015, http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/international/europe/2015/08/04/nato-halves-baltic-air-policing-mission/31139949/ (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 8. Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russia Preparing for Global Resource War," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 10, No. 205 (November 14, 2013), http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=41631#.VhbW2k3lvow (accessed October 14, 2015), and Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russia Ready to Use Force to Deny Other Countries Free Navigation of Arctic High Seas," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 10, No. 176 (October 3, 2013), http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=41443#.VhbW-03lvow (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 9. Umberto Bacchi, "Ukraine Crimea Crisis: Hillary Clinton Compares Russian President Vladimir Putin to Adolf Hitler," Yahoo News, March 5, 2014, http://news.yahoo.com/ukraine-crimea-crisis-hillary-clinton-compares-russian-president-111139669.html (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 10. Leon Aron, "Putinology," American Enterprise Institute, July 29, 2015, http://www.the-american-interest.com/2015/07/30/putinology/(accessed October 14, 2015).
- 11. Will Stewart, "Moscow Troops Could Be in Five NATO Capitals in Two Days, Boasts Putin: Leader Boasted to Ukrainian President About Russian Power," *The Daily Mail*, September 18, 2014, http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2761195/Moscow-troops-five-NATO-capitals-two-days-boasts-Putin-Leader-boasted-Ukrainian-president-Russian-power.html (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 12. The Kremlin, "Direct Line with Vladimir Putin," April 17, 2014, http://eng.kremlin.ru/news/7034 (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 13. NATO, "Doorstep Statement by NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg at the Willa Park Hotel in Żagań, Poland," June 17, 2015, http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions_120718.htm (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 14. Alexander Vershbow, interview by Vago Muradian, "Russia's Nuclear Capability," March 29, 2015, http://www.defensenews.com/videos/defense-news/2015/03/29/70629414/ (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 15. "Russia to Broaden Nuclear Strike Options," RT, October 14, 2009, http://rt.com/news/russia-broaden-nuclear-strike/(accessed October 14, 2015).
- 16. Mark Schneider, *The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation* (Fairfax, VA: National Institute Press, 2006), p. 20, http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/Russian-nuclear-doctrine-NSF-for-print.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 17. The Kremlin, "Russian Strategic Nuclear Forces' Exercises," October 20, 2012, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/16693 (accessed October 14, 2015); "Russian Military Practices Massive Launch-Under Attack Strike Under Putin's Supervision," *The Voice of Russia*, May 8, 2014, http://sputniknews.com/voiceofrussia/news/2014_05_08/Russian-military-practices-massive-launch-under-attack-strike-under-Putins-supervision-7658/ (accessed October 14, 2015); and "Putin Checks Readiness of Russia's Nuclear Deterrent," RIA Novosti, October 30, 2013, http://sputniknews.com/military/20131030/184433574/Putin-Checks-Readiness-of-Russias-Nuclear-Deterrent.html (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 18. Schneider, The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation, p. 20.
- 19. Vladimir Sokirko, "Top-ol, Top-ol!!" Moskovskiy Komsomolets, December 23, 1999.
- 20. "Russia May Face Large-Scale Military Attack, Says Strategic Missile Troops Chief," BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union, December 16, 2009, http://search.proquest.com/professional/login (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 21. Ibid.
- 22. "Russia to Broaden Nuclear Strike Options, RT."

- 23. "Russia Classifies Information on Pre-emptive Nuclear Strikes Military," BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union, September 5, 2014, http://search.proquest.com/professional/login (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 24. National Institute for Public Policy, *Russia's Nuclear Posture* (Fairfax, VA: National Institute Press, 2015), http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/04/Russias-Nuclear-Posture.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 25. Ibid.
- 26. Keith B. Payne, "Putin Wields the Nuclear Threat —and Plays with Fire," *National Review Online*, June 30, 2015, http://www.nationalreview.com/article/420510/russias-nuclear-strategy-coercion-and-intimidation (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 27. Cheryl Pellerin, "Work: Strong Nuclear Deterrence Is Critical to National Security," *DoD News, Defense Media Activity*, June 25, 2015, http://www.defense.gov/news/newsarticle.aspx?id=129142 (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 28. Robert Work and James Winnefeld, testimony before the Committee on Armed Services, U.S. House of Representatives, June 25, 2015, p. 4, http://docs.house.gov/meetings/AS/AS00/20150625/103669/HHRG-114-AS00-Wstate-WorkR-20150625.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 29. Matthew Rosenberg, "Joint Chiefs Nominee Warns of Threat of Russian Aggression," *The New York Times*, July 9, 2015, http://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/10/us/general-joseph-dunford-joint-chiefs-confirmation-hearing.html?_r=0 (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 30. Morgan Chalfant, "Top Pentagon Generals Deem Russia Largest 'Existential Threat' to U.S.," The Washington Free Beacon, July 15, 2015, http://freebeacon.com/national-security/top-pentagon-generals-deem-russia-largest-existential-threat-to-u-s/ (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 31. Jens Stoltenberg, "Adapting to a Changed Security Environment," Speech, Center for Strategic and International Studies, Washington, DC, May 27, 2015, http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions_120166.htm (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 32. U.S. Department of Defense, *The Nuclear Posture Review Report*, p. iv, http://archive.defense.gov/npr/docs/2010%20Nuclear%20Posture%20Review%20Report.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 33. Peter Huessy and Mark B. Schneider, "Future Russian Strategic Challenges," Gatestone Institute, May 20, 2013, http://www.gatestoneinstitute.org/3720/russia-strategic-challenge (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 34. Work and Winnefeld, testimony before the Committee on Armed Services, U.S. House of Representatives, p. 7.
- 35. National Institute for Public Policy, Foreign Nuclear Developments: A Gathering Storm (Fairfax, VA: National Institute Press, 2015), pp. 2–12, http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/Foreign-Nuclear-Developments-7.15.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 36. Arie Church, "Sketching Minuteman IV," Air Force Magazine, July 20, 2015, http://www.airforcemag.com/Features/Pages/2015/July%202015/Sketching-Minuteman-IV.aspx (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 37. Davis Bishop, "Two Years and Going Strong! The Ohio Replacement Program," Undersea Warfare, Spring 2012, p. 5.
- 38. Philip Ewing, "The Air Force's Simple, No-Frills, Advanced New Bomber," *DoD Buzz*, February 13, 2012, and Stew Magnuson, "Top Secret Air Force Bomber Program Moves Forward," *National Defense*, September 2014, http://www.nationaldefensemagazine.org/archive/2014/September/Pages/TopSecretAirForceBomberProgram Moves Forward.aspx (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 39. Michael Donley, "Opinion: Former USAF Chief Says LRS-B Is Long Overdue," *Aviation Week & Space Technology*, July 24, 2015, http://aviationweek.com/defense/opinion-former-usaf-chief-says-lrs-b-long-overdue (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 40. "U.S. Air Force Sticks To \$550 Million Target For New Bomber," Reuters, March 11, 2014, http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/03/11/us-usa-fiscal-pentagon-bomber-idUSBREA2A1PS20140311 (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 41. "043013 Air Force Association, National Defense Industrial Association and Reserve Officers Association Capitol Hill Forum with Admiral William Burke, Deputy Chief of Naval Operations Warfare Systems, on 'Navy Perspectives on Trident Strategic Modernization,'" April 30, 2013, http://secure.afa.org/HBS/transcripts/2013/April%2030%20-%20Burke.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 42. "New Acoustic Detection System to Make Russian Navy's 4th-Gen Stealth Subs Even Quieter," RT, July 6, 2015, http://rt.com/news/271888-russian-stealth-submarine-signature (accessed October 14, 2015), and "Russian Navy to Receive Powerful New Sonar," Sputnik News, July 7, 2015, http://sputniknews.com/russia/20150707/102431 5790.html (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 43. National Institute for Public Policy, Foreign Nuclear Developments, pp. 2-12.
- 44. Ibid.
- 45. Mark Schneider, "The Future of the U.S. Nuclear Deterrent," Comparative Strategy, July 1, 2008, pp. 349–351, http://www.ingentaconnect.com/content/routledg/ucst/2008/00000027/00000004/art00005 (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 46. Mark Schneider, "Minimum Deterrence and Russian and Chinese Threat Developments," *Comparative Strategy*, July 29, 2014, p. 194, http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/01495933.2014.926715?journalCode=ucst20 (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 47. Mark B. Schneider and Peter Huessy. "Russian Deployment of Missile Defenses Hidden in Plain Sight," Gatestone Institute, February 18, 2018, http://www.gatestoneinstitute.org/3590/russia-missile-defense (accessed October 14, 2015); Rick Fisher, "Efforts to Transfer America's Leading Edge Science to China," testimony before Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations, Committee on Foreign Affairs, U.S. House of Representatives, November 2, 2011, http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-112hhrg71037/html/CHRG-112hhrg7 1037.htm (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 48. Ibid.

- "Full Text of China's National Defense in 2010," Xinhuanet, March 31, 2011,
 http://news.xinhuanet.com/english2010/china/2011-03/31/c_13806851_9.htm (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 50. Valeriy Melnikov, "Russia to Deploy S-400 Air Defense Systems Near Borders," RIA Novosti, February 14, 2012, http://en.rian.ru/military_news/20120214/171302617.html (accessed October 14, 2015); Dmitriy Litovkin, "Flown to the Fifth Generation," *Izvestiya Online*, May 16, 2011 (translated by World News Connection); "Full Text of China's National Defense in 2010"; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, "2010 Report to Congress," November 2010, p. 80, http://origin.www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/annual_reports/2010-Report-to-Congress.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 51. U.S. Department of Energy and U.S. Department of Defense, *National Security and Nuclear Weapons in the 21st Century*, September 2008, p. 8, http://www.aps.org/policy/reports/popareports/upload/nuclear-weapons.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 52. Ibid.
- 53. Ibid.
- 54. Ibid.
- 55. Ibid.
- 56. Ibid.
- 57. "Military Dominance over Russia Impossible, Nuclear Deterrent Top Priority Defense Ministry," RT, January 30, 2015, http://rt.com/news/227811-russia-military-supremacy-modernization (accessed October 14, 2015); "New Heavy ICBM to Be Put Into Service in 2018—Karakayev," Sputnik News, May 5, 2011, http://sputniknews.com/voiceofrussia/2012_12_14/Russia-to-build-new-heavy-ICBM-by-2018-Karakayev/ (accessed October 14, 2015); and Steve Gutterman, "Russia Plans New ICBM to Replace Cold War 'Satan' Missile," Reuters, December 17, 2013, http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/12/17/us-russia-missiles-idUSBRE9BG0SH20131217 (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 58. "Russia to Revive Nuclear Missile Trains—RVSN Commander," *Interfax*, December 16. 2014, http:// search.proquest.com/professional/login (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 59. "Deployment of First Regiment With New Strategic Missile Complex Will Begin in 2014 -- General Staff," *Interfax-AVN*, June 7, 2013 (transcribed by World News Connection); Mark B. Schneider, "Russia's Noncompliance with Arms Control Obligations," Gatestone Institute, July 31, 2013, http://www.gatestoneinstitute.org/3906/russia-arms-control (accessed October 14, 2015); and National Air and Space Intelligence Center, *Ballistic and Cruise Missile Threat*, 2013, http://www.afisr.af.mil/shared/media/ (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 60. Vitaliy Ankov, "Russian 5G Subs to Be Equipped with Ballistic, Cruise missiles—Source," RIA Novosti, March 19, 2011, http://en.ria.ru/military_news/20110319/163091053.htm (accessed October 14, 2015), and "Russia Goes Ahead with 5G Submarine Project," Ria Novosti, March 8, 2013, http://en.rian.ru/military_news/20130318/180092 698/Russia-Goes-Ahead-with-5G-Submarine-Project.html (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 61. "Russia Speeds Up Development of New Strategic Bomber," RIA Novosti, November 28, 2013, http:// en.ria.ru/military_news/20131128/185110769/Russia-Speeds-Up-Development-of-New-Strategic-Bomber.html (accessed October 14, 2015), and "Russia's New Bomber to Carry Hypersonic Weapons Source," Sputnik News, August 30, 2013, http://sputniknews.com/military/20130830/183062128/Russias-New-Bomber-to-Carry-Hypersonic-Weapons--Source.html (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 62. The Kremlin, "Meeting with Members of Political Parties Represented in the State Duma," August 14, 2014, http://eng.kremlin.ru/transcripts/22820 (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 63. "Russia to Produce Successor of Tu-160 Strategic Bomber After 2023," *Sputnik News*, June 4, 2015, http://sputniknews.com/military/20150604/1022954769.html (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 64. "Russia Developing Two Types of Advanced Liquid-Fuel ICBMs," *Interfax*, August 25, 2012, http://search.proquest.com/professional/login (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 65. U.S. Department of State, "Daily Press Briefing—July 29, 2014," http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/dpb/ 2014/07/229907.htm (accessed October 14, 2015), and U.S. Department of State, Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control, on Proliferation, and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments, July 2014, p. 8, http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/230108.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 66. Mark B. Schneider, Confirmation of Russian Violation and Circumvention of the INF Treaty, National Institute Information Series, No. 360 (Fairfax, VA: National Institute for Public Policy, February 2014), p. 12, http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/Confirmation-of-Russian-Violations-of-the-INF-Treaty8.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 67. Aleksey Arbatov, "Tactical Nuclear Weapons: Problems and Solutions: Strategic Offensive Weapon Reductions Could Extend to Nonstrategic Munitions," *Voyenno-Promyshlenny Nezavisimoye Online*, May 20, 2011 (translated by World News Connection), and "Obama Advisor Gary Samore, 'The Ball Is Very Much in Tehran's Court," Radio Free Europe, April 14, 2011, http://www.rferi.org/content_iterview_samore_Russia_Iran_us_poicy/31557 326.html (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 68. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2015, pp. 8-9, http://www.defense.gov/pubs/2015_China_Military_Power_Report.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 69. Ibid., p. 8.
- 70. Ibid.

- 71. Ibid., pp. 9 and 32.
- 72. Ibid., p. 9, and James A. Lyons and Richard D. Fisher Jr., "Getting Real about China," *The Washington Times*, May 12, 2015, http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2015/may/12/james-lyons-richard-fisher-the-military-threat-fro/ (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 73. "China Gets Its First Mobile-Launched ICBM: Russian Media," Want China Times, March 18, 2013, http://www.wantchinatimes.com/news-subclass-cnt.aspx?cid=1101&MainCatID=11&id=20150318000157 (accessed October 14, 2015), and Bill Gertz, "China Conducts Flight Test of New Mobile ICBM," The Washington Free Beacon, October 2, 2014, http://freebeacon.com/national-security/china-conducts-flight-test-of-new-mobile-icbm/ (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 74. Bill Gertz, "China Conducts Second Flight Test of New Long-Range Missile," *The Washington Free Beacon*, December 17, 2013, http://freebeacon.com/china-conducts-second-flight-test-of-new-long-range-missile/ (accessed October 14, 2015), and "DF-41 (CSS-X-10) (China), Offensive weapons," *Jane's Strategic Weapon Systems*, June 21, 2011, http://articles.janes.com/articles/Janes-Strategic-Weapon-Systems/DF-41-CSS-X10-China.html (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 75. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2015, p. 6.
- 76. Mark B. Schneider, "The Nuclear Doctrine and Forces of the People's Republic of China," *Comparative Strategy*, Vol. 28, No. 3 (July 22, 2009), p. 259, http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/01495930903025276?journalCode=ucst20#.VbymFPn-l0Q (accessed October 14, 2015); Richard D. Fisher Jr., "Questions Regarding China's Future Strategic Nuclear Capabilities," testimony before Subcommittee on Strategic Forces, Committee on Armed Services, U.S. House of Representatives, October 14, 2011, http://www.strategycenter.net/docLib/20111013_RDF_HASCTest_101411.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015); and "China's 096 SSBN: A Brief Look," *Mis'il Actual*, August 23, 2013, http://misilactual.blogspot.com/2013/08/chinas-096-ssbn-brief-look.html (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 77. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2013, pp. 5–6, http://www.defense.gov/pubs/ 2013_china_ report_final.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015); U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2012, p. 24, http:// www.defense.gov/pubs/pdfs/2012_cmpr_final.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015); and James M. Kowalski, "Air Force Global Strike Command," May 7, 2013, p. 5, http://blogs.fas.org/security (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 78. "Xian, H-8 Chinese Stealth bomber," http://www.grandestrategy.com/2007/11/xian-h-8-chinese-stealth-bomber.html (accessed October 14, 2015); "China's H-10 Stealth Bomber," Indian Defence, http://indiandefence.com/threads/chinas-h-10-stealth-bomber.19132/ (accessed October 14, 2015); "Taiwan: China Stealth Bomber—H-10 Test Flight Success!" http://dahairexian.blog.hexun.com/54558690_d.html (accessed October 14, 2015); "China's H-10 Stealth Bomber Secret Flight—Can Carry Nuclear Bomb," China Arsenal, December 7, 2009, http://china-arsenal.blogspot.com/2009/ 12/chinas-h-10-stealth-bomber-secret.html (accessed October 14, 2015); and Andreas Rupprecht, "A Glimpse of China's Future Bomber," Combat Aircraft, September 2013, p. 32.
- 79. The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, "New START Treaty Aggregate Numbers of Russian and US Strategic Offensive Arms1 (Fact Sheet)," June 27, 2011, http://www.mid.ru/en/foreign_policy/international_safety/disarmament/-/asset_publisher/rp0fiUBmANaH/content/id/202058/pop_up?_101_INSTANCE_rp0fiUBmANaH_viewMode=print&_101_INSTANCE_rp0fiUBmANaH_qrIndex=0 (accessed October 14, 2015), and U.S. Department of State, "Arms Control and International Security: New START Treaty Aggregate Numbers of Strategic Offensive Arms," October 1, 2014, http://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/ 219222.htm (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 80. Mark B. Schneider, New START: The Anatomy of a Failed Negotiation (Fairfax, VA: National Institute Press, 2012), http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/New-start.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 81. "New START Nuclear Arms Reduction Treaty Between Russia, US in Details," *Sputnik News*, April 8, 2015, http://sputniknews.com/politics/20150408/1020602118.html (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 82. Hans M. Kristensen and Robert S. Norris, "Russian Nuclear Forces, 2015," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, April 24, 2015, p. 85, http://bos.sagepub.com/content/71/3/84.full.pdf+html (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 83. "Russia to Renew Production of Tu-160 'Blackjack' Strategic Bomber," Sputnik News, April 29, 2015, http://sputniknews.com/military/20150429/1021514706.html (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 84. Elbridge Colby and Thomas Moore, "Maintaining the Triad—U.S. Bomber Force Needs a New Nuclear Cruise Missile," *Armed Forces Journal*, December 1, 2010, http://www.armedforces.journal.com/2010/12/ 4997542 (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 85. U.S. Air Force, "AGM-129A Advanced Cruise Missile," January 17, 2011, http://www.af.mil/information/factsheets/factsheet.asp?id=3548 (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 86. U.S. Department of Defense, "Report on Nuclear Employment of the United States Specified in Section 491 of 10 U.S.C.," 2013, p. 4, http://www.globalsecurity.org/wmd/library/policy/dod/us-nuclear-employment-strategy.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 87. Committee on the Effects of Nuclear Earth-Penetrator and Other Weapons, National Research Council, Executive Summary Effects of Nuclear Earth Penetrator and Other Weapons (Washington, DC: National Academy of Sciences, 2005), p. S-2.
- 88. John R. Harvey, "Status Update: U.S. Nuclear Weapons Modernization," AFA-Peter Huessy Breakfast Seminar Series, Capitol Hill Club, Washington, DC, July 28, 2015," p. 2.

- 89. Schneider, "The Future of the U.S. Nuclear Deterrent," pp. 349 and 351; William J. Perry and James R. Schlesinger, America's Strategic Posture—The Final Report of the Congressional Commission on the Strategic Posture of the United States (Washington, DC: U.S. Institute of Peace, 2009), p. 83, http://media.usip.org/reports/strat_posture_report.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015); and Schneider, The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation, pp. 18–19.
- 90. Kathleen Bailey et. al., *The Comprehensive Test Ban Treaty: An Assessment of the Benefits, Costs, and Risks* (Fairfax, VA: National Institute Press, 2011), pp. 27, 36, 42, and 58, http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/CTBT-3.11.11-electronic-version.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 91. M. Elaine Bunn, testimony before the Subcommittee on Strategic Forces, Committee on Armed Services, U.S. Senate, March 5, 2014, p. 7, http://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Bunn_03-05-14.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 92. Frank Kendall et al., testimony before the Subcommittee on Strategic Forces, Committee on Armed Services, U.S. Senate, March 4, 2015, pp. 2 and 4, http://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Kendall-Haney-Klotz-McKeon-Elliott_03-04-15.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 93. Committee on the Effects of Nuclear Earth-Penetrator and Other Weapons, National Research Council, Executive Summary Effects of Nuclear Earth Penetrator and Other Weapons, p. S-4.
- 94. "Russia to Carry Out Large-Scale Military Drills in 2015," Reuters, December 1, 2014, http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/12/01/us-ukraine-crisis-russia-drills-idUSKCN0JF29W20141201 (accessed October 14, 2015), and "Russia's Strategic Missile Troops to Conduct 120 drills, Test 12 ICBMs by 2015," *Sputnik News*, June 2, 2014, http://sputniknews.com/military/20140602/190295445.html (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 95. Work and Winnefeld, testimony before the Armed Services Committee, U.S. House of Representatives, p. 4.
- 96. "The Latest Security Challenges Facing NATO," RUSI, February 29, 2015, https://www.rusi.org/go.php? structureID=videos&ref=V54E7621089708#.VTFIcJN4d0T (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 97. Jeffrey A. Larsen, The Future of U.S. Non-Strategic Nuclear Weapons and Implications for NATO Drifting Toward the Foreseeable Future, NATO, October 31, 2006, p. 30, http://www.nato.int/acad/fellow/05-06/larsen.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 98. M. Elaine Bunn, testimony before the Subcommittee on Strategic Forces, Committee on the Armed Services, U.S. House of Representatives, April 8, 2014, p. 11, http://docs.house.gov/meetings/AS/AS29 /20140408/102090/HHRG-113-AS29-Wstate-BunnM-20140408.pdf (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 99. Work and Winnefeld, testimony before the Armed Services Committee, U.S. House of Representatives, p. 3.
- 100. U.S. Department of Defense, The Nuclear Posture Review Report, p. 22.
- 101. James N. Miller, testimony before the Armed Services Committee, U.S. Senate, July 20, 2010, p. 6.
- 102. Federation of American Scientists, "Trident-II D-5," Federation of American Scientists, December 4, 2006, http://fas.org/nuke/ guide/uk/slbm/d-5.htm (accessed October 14, 2015).
- 103. David S. Yost, "France's New Nuclear Doctrine," *International Affairs*, Vo. 82, No. 4 (2006), p. 704, http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1468-2346.2006.00564.x/abstract (accessed October 14, 2015).